[**Table of Contents**](#page2)



**UNITED STATES**

**SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION**

**Washington, D.C. 20549**



**FORM 10-Q**



**(Mark One)**

* **QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934**

**For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2017**

**or**

* **TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934**

**For the transition period from** **to**



**Commission File Number: 001-34211**



**GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.**

**(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)**



|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **DELAWARE** | **20-3356009** |
| **(State or other jurisdiction of** | **(I.R.S. Employer** |
| **Incorporation or organization)** | **Identification No.)** |

**3300 W. Camelback Road**

**Phoenix, Arizona 85017**

**(Address, including zip code, of principal executive offices)**

**(602) 639-7500**

**(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)**



Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ☒ No ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes ☒ No ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Large accelerated filer | ☒ | Accelerated filer | ☐ |
| Non-accelerated filer | ☐ (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) | Smaller reporting company | ☐ |
|  |  | Emerging growth company | ☐ |

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes ☐ No ☒

The total number of shares of common stock outstanding as of October 27, 2017, was 48,120,857.



****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

**Table of Contents**

**GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.**

**FORM 10-Q**

**INDEX**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| [**PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION**](#page3) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | **Page** | |  |
| 3 |  |  |
| [Item 1 Financial Statements](#page3) | | | | | | | | | | | | |  | | | | | 3 | |  |
|  | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | |  |  |  |  |  | |  |
| [Item 2 Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations](#page17) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | 17 | |  |
| [Item 3](#page25) | [Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk](#page25) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |  |  | 25 | |  |
| [Item 4](#page26) | [Controls and Procedures](#page26) | | | | | | | |  | | | | | | | | | 26 | |  |
| [**PART II – OTHER INFORMATION**](#page26) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | 26 | |  |
| [Item 1](#page26) | [Legal Proceedings](#page26) | | | | |  | | | | | |  | | | | | | 26 | |  |
| [Item 1A Risk Factors](#page26) | | | |  | | | | | | | | | | | | | | 26 | |  |
| [Item 2](#page26) | [Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds](#page26) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | 26 | |  |
| [Item](#page27) 3 | [Defaults Upon Senior Securities](#page27) | | | | | | | | | | | | | |  | | | 27 | |  |
| [Item](#page27) 4 | [Mine Safety Disclosures](#page27) | | | | | | | | | |  | | | | | | | 27 | |  |
| [Item](#page27) 5 | [Other Information](#page27) | | | |  | | |  | | | | | | | | | | 27 | |  |
| [Item](#page28) 6 | [Exhibits](#page28) | |  | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | 28 | |  |
| [SIGNATURES](#page29) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | 29 | |  |
|  | |  | | | | | | | |  | | | |  | | | |  |  |  |
| 101.INS XBRL Instance Document | | | | | | | | | |  | | | | | | | |  |  |  |
| 101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema | | | | | | | | | | | | | |  | | | |  |  |  |

101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase

101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase

101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase

101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase

2

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| [**Table of Contents**](#page2) | | |  | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION** | | | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Item 1.** | | **Financial Statements** | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  | **GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  | **Consolidated Income Statements** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  | **(Unaudited)** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | **Three Months Ended** | | | | | |  |  | **Nine Months Ended** | | | | |  |
| **(In thousands, except per share data)** | | | | |  |  | **September 30,** | | | | | |  |  | **September 30,** | | | | |  |
|  |  | **2017** |  |  |  | **2016** |  |  |  | **2017** |  |  | **2016** |  |  |
|  | **Net revenue** | | |  |  | $ | 236,209 |  |  | $ | 210,444 |  |  | $ | 702,716 |  | $ | 628,681 |  |  |
|  | **Costs and expenses:** | | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Instructional costs and services | | | |  |  | 104,303 | |  |  | 91,748 | |  |  | 301,907 |  |  | 271,001 | |  |
|  | Admissions advisory and related | | | |  |  | 31,426 | |  |  | 28,814 | |  |  | 94,483 | |  | 87,224 | |  |
|  | Advertising | | | |  |  | 25,523 | |  |  | 23,896 | |  |  | 74,930 | |  | 67,152 | |  |
|  | Marketing and promotional | | | |  |  | 2,350 | |  |  | 2,127 | |  |  | 7,074 |  |  | 6,477 | |  |
|  | General and administrative | | | |  |  | 12,915 | |  |  | 13,430 | |  |  | 32,914 | |  | 32,959 | |  |
|  | Lease termination costs | | | |  |  | — |  | |  | 3,363 | |  |  | — | |  | 3,363 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Total costs and expenses** | | | |  |  | 176,517 |  |  |  | 163,378 | |  |  | 511,308 | |  | 468,176 | |  |
| **Operating income** | | | | |  |  | 59,692 |  |  |  | 47,066 |  |  |  | 191,408 |  |  | 160,505 |  |  |
|  | Interest expense | | | |  |  | (567) | | |  | (344) | |  |  | (1,642) | |  | (831) | |  |
|  | Interest and other income | | | |  |  | 1,445 |  |  |  | (2,291) | |  |  | 2,186 |  |  | 50 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Income before income taxes** | | | |  |  | 60,570 |  |  |  | 44,431 | |  |  | 191,952 |  |  | 159,724 | |  |
|  | Income tax expense | | | |  |  | 21,266 |  |  |  | 15,187 | |  |  | 56,889 | |  | 59,189 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Net income** |  |  |  |  | $ | 39,304 |  |  | $ | 29,244 | | $ | | 135,063 |  | $ | 100,535 | |  |
| **Earnings per share:** | | | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | **Basic income per share** | | | |  | $ | 0.83 |  |  | $ | 0.63 | | $ | | 2.87 | | $ | 2.19 | |  |
|  | **Diluted income per share** | | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | $ | 0.81 |  |  | $ | 0.62 |  |  | $ | 2.80 |  | $ | 2.14 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | **Basic weighted average shares outstanding** | | | |  |  | 47,316 |  |  |  | 46,231 | |  |  | 47,083 | |  | 45,953 | |  |
|  | **Diluted weighted average shares outstanding** | | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | 48,292 |  |  |  | 47,175 |  |  |  | 48,197 |  |  | 47,009 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |



*The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.*

3

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

**GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.**

**Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income**

**(Unaudited)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | **Three Months Ended** | | | |  | **Nine Months Ended** | | | |  |
| **(In thousands)** | | | **September 30,** | | | |  | **September 30,** | | | |  |
| **2017** |  | **2016** |  |  | **2017** |  | **2016** |  |  |
|  | **Net income** |  | $39,304 |  | $29,244 |  |  | $135,063 |  | $100,535 |  |  |
|  | **Other comprehensive income, net of tax:** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Unrealized gains (losses) on available-for-sale securities, net of taxes of $25 and $88 for the three | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively, and $257 and $5 for the nine months | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | ended September 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively | | 40 | | (142) | | 416 | | | (6) | |  |
|  | Unrealized losses on hedging derivatives, net of taxes of $20 and $2 for the three months ended | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | September 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively, and $65 and $203 for the nine months ended | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | September 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively | | (30) | | (4) | | (104) | | | (328) | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Comprehensive income** | | $39,314 | | $29,098 | | $135,375 | |  | $100,201 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

*The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.*

4

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

**GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.**

**Consolidated Balance Sheets**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **(In thousands, except par value)** | | |  | **September 30,** | | | | **December 31,** | | |  |
|  |  | **2017** |  |  |  | **2016** |  |  |
|  |  |  |  | **(Unaudited)** | |  | |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | **ASSETS:** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | **Current assets** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Cash and cash equivalents | | $ | | 180,142 | |  | $ | 45,976 | |  |
|  | Restricted cash and cash equivalents | |  |  | 75,604 | |  |  | 84,931 | |  |
|  | Investments | |  |  | 89,609 | |  |  | 62,596 | |  |
|  | Accounts receivable, net | |  |  | 12,243 | |  |  | 9,999 | |  |
|  | Income tax receivable | |  |  | 4,546 | |  |  | 4,686 | |  |
|  | Other current assets | |  |  | 24,702 |  |  |  | 21,880 |  |  |
|  | **Total current assets** | |  |  | 386,846 | |  |  | 230,068 | |  |
|  | Property and equipment, net | |  |  | 897,540 | |  |  | 855,528 | |  |
|  | Prepaid royalties | |  |  | 2,837 | |  |  | 3,059 | |  |
|  | Goodwill | |  |  | 2,941 | |  |  | 2,941 | |  |
|  | Other assets | |  |  | 766 | |  |  | 897 | |  |
| **Total assets** | | |  | $ | 1,290,930 |  |  | $ | 1,092,493 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | **LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY:** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | **Current liabilities** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Accounts payable | | $ | | 27,523 | |  | $ | 24,824 | |  |
|  | Accrued compensation and benefits | |  |  | 24,377 | |  |  | 19,697 | |  |
|  | Accrued liabilities | |  |  | 23,184 | |  |  | 21,283 | |  |
|  | Income taxes payable | |  |  | 10,750 | |  |  | 2,734 | |  |
|  | Student deposits | |  |  | 76,111 | |  |  | 85,881 | |  |
|  | Deferred revenue | |  |  | 116,438 | |  |  | 40,739 | |  |
|  | Current portion of notes payable | |  |  | 6,680 | |  |  | 31,636 | |  |
| **Total current liabilities** | | |  |  | 285,063 |  |  |  | 226,794 |  |  |
|  | Other noncurrent liabilities | |  |  | 1,341 | |  |  | 1,689 | |  |
|  | Deferred income taxes, noncurrent | |  |  | 27,209 | |  |  | 23,708 | |  |
|  | Notes payable, less current portion | |  |  | 61,596 | |  |  | 66,616 | |  |
| **Total liabilities** | | |  |  | 375,209 |  |  |  | 318,807 |  |  |
|  | Commitments and contingencies | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | **Stockholders’ equity** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Preferred stock, $0.01 par value, 10,000 shares authorized; 0 shares issued and outstanding at September 30, 2017 and | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | December 31, 2016 | |  |  | — | | |  | — | |  |
|  | Common stock, $0.01 par value, 100,000 shares authorized; 52,238 and 51,509 shares issued and 48,120 and 47,559 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | shares outstanding at September 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively | |  |  | 522 | |  |  | 515 | |  |
|  | Treasury stock, at cost, 4,118 and 3,950 shares of common stock at September 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | respectively | |  |  | (99,051) | | |  | (89,394) | |  |
|  | Additional paid-in capital | |  |  | 228,928 | |  |  | 212,559 | |  |
|  | Accumulated other comprehensive loss | |  |  | (598) | | |  | (910) | |  |
|  | Retained earnings | |  |  | 785,920 |  |  |  | 650,916 |  |  |
|  | **Total stockholders’ equity** | |  |  | 915,721 | |  |  | 773,686 | |  |
| **Total liabilities and stockholders’ equity** | | |  | $ | 1,290,930 |  |  | $ | 1,092,493 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

*The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.*

5

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

**GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.**

**Consolidated Statement of Stockholders’ Equity**

**(In thousands)**

**(Unaudited)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | **Additional** | |  | **Accumulated** | | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | **Common Stock** | | | | | **Treasury Stock** | | | | |  |  |  | **Other** | | **Retained** | |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | **Paid-in** | |  | **Comprehensive** | | |  |  |  |
|  |  | **Shares** | | **Par Value** | |  | **Shares** | |  | **Cost** |  |  | **Capital** | |  |  | **Loss** | | **Earnings** | | **Total** | |  |
|  | Balance at December 31, 2016 | 51,509 |  | $ | 515 |  | 3,950 |  |  | $(89,394) |  |  | $212,559 |  |  | $ | (910) |  | $650,916 |  | $773,686 |  |  |
|  | Cumulative effect from the adoption of accounting |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | pronouncements, net of taxes | — | |  | — | | — | |  | — | | 59 | | |  |  | — | | (59) | | — | |  |
|  | Comprehensive income | — | |  | — | | — | |  | — | |  | — | |  |  | 312 | | 135,063 | | 135,375 | |  |
|  | Restricted shares forfeited | — | |  | — | | 19 | |  | — | |  | — | |  |  | — | | — | | — | |  |
|  | Share-based compensation | 192 | |  | 2 | | 149 | | (9,657) | | | 9,560 | | |  |  | — | | — | | (95) | |  |
|  | Exercise of stock options | 537 |  |  | 5 | | — | |  | — | | 6,750 | | |  |  | — | | — | | 6,755 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Balance at September 30, 2017 | 52,238 |  | $ | 522 | | 4,118 | | $(99,051) | | | $228,928 | | | $ | | (598) | | $785,920 | | $915,721 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

*The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.*

6

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

**GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.**

**Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows**

**(Unaudited)**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  | **Nine Months Ended** | | | | |  |
| **(In thousands)** | | |  |  | **September 30,** | | | | |  |
|  |  | **2017** |  |  | **2016** |  |  |
|  | **Cash flows** | **provided by operating activities:** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Net income | | $ | | 135,063 |  | $ | 100,535 | |  |
|  | Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Share-based compensation | |  |  | 9,562 |  |  | 9,034 | |  |
|  | Provision for bad debts | |  |  | 13,351 | |  | 12,812 | |  |
|  | Depreciation and amortization | |  |  | 40,467 | |  | 32,744 | |  |
|  | Deferred income taxes | |  |  | 3,813 |  |  | 2,132 | |  |
|  | Other | |  |  | 1,751 |  |  | 917 | |  |
|  | Changes in assets and liabilities: | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Accounts receivable | |  |  | (15,595) | |  | (14,876) | |  |
|  | Prepaid expenses and other | |  |  | (3,016) | |  | (2,173) | |  |
|  | Accounts payable | |  |  | 4,007 |  |  | (3,756) | |  |
|  | Accrued liabilities and employee related liabilities | |  |  | 6,710 |  |  | 11,127 | |  |
|  | Income taxes receivable/payable | |  |  | 8,156 |  |  | 5,315 | |  |
|  | Deferred rent | |  |  | (271) | |  | (790) | |  |
|  | Deferred revenue | |  |  | 75,699 | |  | 66,818 | |  |
|  | Student deposits | |  |  | (9,770) | |  | (6,574) | |  |
| **Net cash provided by operating activities** | | |  |  | 269,927 |  |  | 213,265 |  |  |
|  | **Cash flows used in investing activities:** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Capital expenditures | |  |  | (75,604) | |  | (157,584) | |  |
|  | Purchases of land, building and golf course improvements related to off-site development | |  |  | (10,152) | |  | (41,876) | |  |
|  | Proceeds received from note receivable | |  |  | — | |  | 501 | |  |
|  | Return of equity method investment | |  |  | 685 | |  | 1,749 | |  |
|  | Purchases of investments | |  |  | (76,630) | |  | (32,097) | |  |
|  | Proceeds from sale or maturity of investments | |  |  | 49,617 | |  | 65,807 | |  |
| **Net cash used in investing activities** | | |  |  | (112,084 | ) |  | (163,500 | ) |  |
|  | **Cash flows used in financing activities:** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Principal payments on notes payable and capital lease obligations | |  |  | (5,102) | |  | (5,527) | |  |
|  | Debt issuance costs | |  |  | — | |  | (194) | |  |
|  | Net borrowings from revolving line of credit | |  |  | (25,000) | |  | 12,000 | |  |
|  | Repurchase of common shares including shares withheld in lieu of income taxes | |  |  | (9,657) | |  | (20,009) | |  |
|  | Net proceeds from exercise of stock options | |  |  | 6,755 |  |  | 10,016 |  |  |
|  | **Net cash used in financing activities** | |  |  | (33,004) | |  | (3,714) | |  |
| **Net increase in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash** | | |  |  | 124,839 |  |  | 46,051 |  |  |
|  | **Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash, beginning of period** | |  |  | 130,907 |  |  | 98,420 | |  |
| **Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash, end of period** | | |  | $ | 255,746 |  | $ | 144,471 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | **Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Cash paid for interest | | $ | | 1,633 |  | $ | 791 | |  |
|  | Cash paid for income taxes | | $ | | 45,413 | | $ | 50,826 | |  |
|  | **Supplemental disclosure of non-cash investing and financing activities** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Purchases of property and equipment included in accounts payable | | $ | | 6,437 |  | $ | 10,735 | |  |
|  | Tax benefit of Spirit warrant intangible | | $ | | — | | $ | 190 | |  |
|  | Shortfall tax expense from share-based compensation | | $ | | — | | $ | 264 | |  |

*The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.*

7

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(In thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

**1. Nature of Business**

Grand Canyon Education, Inc. (together with its subsidiaries, the “University”) is a comprehensive regionally accredited university that offers over 220 graduate and undergraduate degree programs, emphases and certificates across nine colleges both online and on ground at our over 270 acre campus in Phoenix, Arizona, at leased facilities and at facilities owned by third party employers. Our undergraduate programs are designed to be innovative and to meet the future needs of employers, while providing students with the needed critical thinking and effective communication skills developed through a Christian-oriented, liberal arts foundation. We offer master’s and doctoral degrees in contemporary fields that are designed to provide students with the capacity for transformational leadership in their chosen industry, emphasizing the immediate relevance of theory, application, and evaluation to promote personal and organizational change. The University is accredited by The Higher Learning Commission. The University’s wholly-owned subsidiaries are primarily used to facilitate expansion of the University campus.

**2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies**

***Principles of Consolidation***

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the University and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. Intercompany transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

***Unaudited Interim Financial Information***

The accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements of the University have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles and pursuant to the rules and regulations of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission and the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10. They do not include all of the information and footnotes required by U.S. generally accepted accounting principles for complete financial statements. Such interim financial information is unaudited but reflects all adjustments that in the opinion of management are necessary for the fair presentation of the interim periods presented. Interim results are not necessarily indicative of results for a full year. These consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the University’s audited financial statements and footnotes included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016 from which the December 31, 2016 balance sheet information was derived.

***Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents***

A significant portion of the University’s revenue is received from students who participate in government financial aid and assistance programs. Restricted cash and cash equivalents primarily represent amounts received from the federal and state governments under various student aid grant and loan programs, such as Title IV. The University receives these funds subsequent to the completion of the authorization and disbursement process and holds them for the benefit of the student. The U.S. Department of Education (“Department of Education”) requires Title IV funds collected in advance of student billings to be restricted until the course begins. The University records all of these amounts as a current asset in restricted cash and cash equivalents. The majority of these funds remains as restricted for an average of 60 to 90 days from the date of receipt.

***Investments***

The University considers its investments in municipal securities as available-for-sale securities. Available-for-sale securities are carried at fair value, determined using Level 1 and Level 2 of the hierarchy of valuation inputs, with the use of quoted market prices and inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the assets, with unrealized gains and losses, net of tax, reported as a separate component of other comprehensive income. Unrealized losses considered to be other-than-temporary are recognized currently in earnings. Amortization of premiums, accretion of discounts, interest and dividend income and realized gains and losses are included in interest and other income.

***Derivatives and Hedging***

Derivative financial instruments are recorded on the balance sheet as assets or liabilities and re-measured at fair value at each reporting date. For derivatives designated as cash flow hedges, the effective portion of the gain or loss on the derivative is reported as a component of other comprehensive income and reclassified into earnings in the same period or periods during which the hedged transaction affects earnings. Gains and losses on the derivative representing either hedge ineffectiveness or hedge components excluded from the assessment of effectiveness are recognized in current earnings.

8

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(In thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

Derivative financial instruments enable the University to manage its exposure to interest rate risk. The University does not engage in any derivative instrument trading activity. Credit risk associated with the University’s derivatives is limited to the risk that a derivative counterparty will not perform in accordance with the terms of the contract. Exposure to counterparty credit risk is considered low because these agreements have been entered into with institutions with strong credit ratings, and they are expected to perform fully under the terms of the agreements.

On February 27, 2013, the University entered into an interest rate corridor to manage its 30 Day LIBOR interest exposure related to its variable rate debt. The fair value of the interest rate corridor instrument as of September 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016 was $322 and $490, respectively, which is included in other assets. The fair value of the derivative instrument was determined using a hypothetical derivative transaction and Level 2 of the hierarchy of valuation inputs. This derivative instrument was originally designated as a cash flow hedge of variable rate debt obligations. The adjustment of $169 and $531 for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively, for the effective portion of the losses on the derivatives is included as a component of other comprehensive income, net of taxes.

The interest rate corridor instrument reduces variable interest rate risk starting March 1, 2013 through December 20, 2019 with a notional amount of $68,333 as of September 30, 2017. The corridor instrument’s terms permits the University to hedge its interest rate risk at several thresholds; the University pays variable interest monthly based on the 30 Day LIBOR rates until that index reaches 1.5%. If 30 Day LIBOR is equal to 1.5% through 3.0%, the University pays 1.5%. If 30 Day LIBOR exceeds 3.0%, the University pays actual 30 Day LIBOR less 1.5%.

As of September 30, 2017, no derivative ineffectiveness was identified. Any ineffectiveness in the University’s derivative instrument designated as a hedge is reported in interest expense in the income statement. At September 30, 2017, the University does not expect to reclassify gains or losses on derivative instruments from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) into earnings during the next 12 months.

***Fair Value of Financial Instruments***

The carrying value of cash and cash equivalents, investments, accounts receivable, accounts payable, accrued compensation and benefits, and accrued liabilities expenses approximate their fair value based on the liquidity or the short-term maturities of these instruments. The carrying value of notes payable approximates fair value as it is based on variable rate index. Derivative financial instruments are carried at fair value, determined using Level 2 of the hierarchy of valuation inputs, with the use of inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability.

The fair value of investments, primarily municipal securities, were determined using Level 2 of the hierarchy of valuation inputs, with the use of inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the assets. The unit of account used for valuation is the individual underlying security. The municipal securities are comprised of city and county bonds related to schools, water and sewer, utilities, transportation, healthcare and housing.

***Revenue Recognition***

Net revenues consist primarily of tuition and fees derived from courses taught by the University online, on ground at its over 270 acre campus in Phoenix, Arizona, and at facilities it leases or those of employers, as well as from related educational resources that the University provides to its students, such as access to online materials. Tuition revenue and most fees from related educational resources are recognized pro-rata over the applicable period of instruction, net of scholarships provided by the University. For the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016, the University’s revenue was reduced by approximately $135,630 and $123,112, respectively, as a result of scholarships that the University offered to students. The University maintains an institutional tuition refund policy, which provides for all or a portion of tuition to be refunded if a student withdraws during stated refund periods. Certain states in which students reside impose separate, mandatory refund policies, which override the University’s policy to the extent in conflict. If a student withdraws at a time when only a portion, or none of the tuition is refundable, then in accordance with its revenue recognition policy, the University continues to recognize the tuition that was not refunded pro-rata over the applicable period of instruction. However, for students that have taken out financial aid to pay their tuition and for which a return of such money to the Department of Education under Title IV is required as a result of his or her withdrawal, the University recognizes revenue after a student withdraws only at the time of cash collection. Sales tax collected from students is excluded from net revenues. Collected but unremitted sales tax is included as an accrued liability in the consolidated balance sheets. The University also charges online students an upfront learning management fee, which is deferred and recognized over the average expected term of a student. Costs that are direct and incremental to new online students are also deferred and recognized ratably over the average expected term of a student. Deferred revenue and

9

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(In thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

student deposits in any period represent the excess of tuition, fees, and other student payments received as compared to amounts recognized as revenue on the income statement and are reflected as current liabilities in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. The University’s educational programs have starting and ending dates that differ from its fiscal quarters. Therefore, at the end of each fiscal quarter, a portion of revenue from these programs is not yet earned. Other revenues may be recognized as sales occur or services are performed.

***Allowance for Doubtful Accounts***

The University records an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses resulting from the inability, failure or refusal of its students to make required payments, which includes the recovery of financial aid funds advanced to a student for amounts in excess of the student’s cost of tuition and related fees. The University determines the adequacy of its allowance for doubtful accounts based on an analysis of its historical bad debt experience, current economic trends, the aging of the accounts receivable and student status. The University applies reserves to its receivables based upon an estimate of the risk presented by the age of the receivables and student status. The University writes off accounts receivable balances at the earlier of the time the balances were deemed uncollectible, or one year after the revenue is generated. The University accelerates the write off of inactive student accounts such that the accounts are written off by day 150. The University reflects accounts receivable with an offsetting allowance as long as management believes there is a reasonable possibility of collection. Bad debt expense is recorded as an instructional costs and services expense in the consolidated income statement.

***Long-Lived Assets (other than goodwill)***

The University evaluates the recoverability of our long-lived assets for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. Recoverability of assets to be held and used is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of an asset to undiscounted future net cash flows expected to be generated by the assets. If such assets are considered to be impaired, the impairment to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying amount of the assets exceeds the fair value of the assets.

***Instructional Costs and Services***

Instructional costs and services consist primarily of costs related to the administration and delivery of the University’s educational programs. This expense category includes salaries, benefits and share-based compensation for full-time and adjunct faculty and administrative personnel, information technology costs, bad debt expense, curriculum and new program development costs (which are expensed as incurred) and costs associated with other support groups that provide services directly to the students. This category also includes an allocation of depreciation, amortization, rent, and occupancy costs attributable to the provision of educational services, primarily at the University’s Phoenix, Arizona campus.

***Admissions Advisory and Related***

Admissions advisory and related expenses include salaries and benefits for admissions advisory personnel as well as an allocation of depreciation, amortization, rent and occupancy costs attributable to the admissions advisory personnel.

***Advertising***

Advertising expenses include brand advertising, marketing leads and other branding activities. Advertising costs are expensed as incurred.

***Marketing and Promotional***

Marketing and promotional expenses include salaries, benefits and share-based compensation for marketing personnel, and other promotional expenses. This category also includes an allocation of depreciation, amortization, rent, and occupancy costs attributable to marketing and promotional activities. Marketing and promotional costs are expensed as incurred.

***General and Administrative***

General and administrative expenses include salaries, benefits and share-based compensation of employees engaged in corporate management, finance, human resources, compliance, and other corporate functions. General and administrative expenses also include an allocation of depreciation, amortization, rent, and occupancy costs attributable to the departments providing general and administrative functions.

10

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(In thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

***Commitments and Contingencies***

The University accrues for contingent obligations when it is probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount is reasonably estimable. When the University becomes aware of a claim or potential claim, the likelihood of any loss exposure is assessed. If it is probable that a loss will result and the amount of the loss is estimable, the University records a liability for the estimated loss. If the loss is not probable or the amount of the potential loss is not estimable, the University will disclose the claim if the likelihood of a potential loss is reasonably possible and the amount of the potential loss could be material. Estimates that are particularly sensitive to future changes include tax, legal, and other regulatory matters, which are subject to change as events evolve, and as additional information becomes available during the administrative and litigation process. The University expenses legal fees as incurred.

***Use of Estimates***

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

***Segment Information***

The University operates as a single educational delivery operation using a core infrastructure that serves the curriculum and educational delivery needs of both its ground and online students regardless of geography. The University’s Chief Executive Officer manages the University’s operations as a whole and no expense or operating income information is generated or evaluated on any component level.

***Accounting Pronouncements Adopted in 2017***

In March 2016, the FASB issued “Compensation – Stock Compensation: Improvement to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting,” to simplify certain aspects of the accounting for share-based payment transactions to employees. The new standard requires excess tax benefits and tax deficiencies to be recorded in the consolidated statements of income as a component of the provision for income taxes when stock awards vest or options are exercised. In addition, it eliminates the requirement to reclassify cash flows related to excess tax benefits from operating activities to financing activities on the consolidated statements of cash flows. The standard also provides an accounting policy election to account for forfeitures as they occur, allows us to withhold more of an employee’s vesting shares for tax withholding purposes without triggering liability accounting, and clarifies that all cash payments made to tax authorities on an employee’s behalf for withheld shares should be presented as a financing activity on our consolidated cash flows statement.

The University adopted the new guidance in the first quarter of 2017 which required us to reflect any adjustments as of January 1, 2017. Upon adoption, excess tax benefits or deficiencies from share-based awards or options are now reflected in the consolidated statement of income as a component of the provision for income taxes, whereas previously they were recognized in equity. The University elected to account for forfeitures as they occur, rather than estimate expected forfeitures. The net cumulative effect of this change increased additional paid-in capital and decreased retained earnings as of January 1, 2017 by $59, net of tax. The University did not have any previously unrecognized excess tax effects that had not been recorded as a reduction to tax liability.

The University adopted the provisions of the standard impacting the cash flow presentation retrospectively, and accordingly, to conform to the current period presentation, we reclassified $7,370 of excess tax benefits which had been included as a financing activity to an operating activity for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 in our consolidated statement of cash flows. The presentation requirement for cash flows related to employee taxes paid for withheld shares had no impact on our consolidated statement of cash flows since such cash flows have historically been presented as a financing activity.

Adoption of the provision of the new standard related to income taxes was adopted prospectively and resulted in a reduction to our provision for income taxes of $15,374 for the nine months ended September 30, 2017, due to the recognition of excess tax benefits from restricted stock awards that vested or stock options that were exercised in 2017. Our restricted stock awards vest in March each year so the excess tax benefits and deficiencies is greatest in the first quarter each year. The inclusion of excess tax benefits and deficiencies as a component of our income tax expense will increase volatility within our provision for income taxes as the amount of excess tax benefits or deficiencies from share-based compensation awards are dependent on our stock price at the date the restricted awards vest, our stock price on the date an option is exercised, and the quantity of options exercised.

11

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(In thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

In August 2016, the FASB issued a new standard that clarifies how certain cash receipts and cash payments are presented and classified in the consolidated statement of cash flows. The University elected to early adopt this guidance in the first quarter of 2017 on a retrospective basis. There was no reclassification impact of the adoption on our consolidated statement of cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016, as our historical statements have been presented in accordance with this new guidance.

In November 2016, the FASB issued a new standard that requires restricted cash and cash equivalents to be included with the amount of cash and cash equivalents that are reconciled on the consolidated statement of cash flows. The University elected to early adopt this guidance in the first quarter of 2017 on a retrospective basis, and accordingly, to conform to the current period presentation, we reclassified our restricted cash and cash equivalents to be included in the total of cash and cash equivalents presented at the bottom of our consolidated statement of cash flows for both the beginning and ending periods for our nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016. As a result, the amount of the change in our net cash provided by operating activities no longer includes the impact of the change in restricted cash and cash equivalents for either period.

The following table summarizes the effects related to the adoption of both accounting standards (share-based compensation and restricted cash and cash equivalents) for the nine months ended September 30, 2016:

**Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows Data:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | **September 30, 2016** | | | | | |
|  |  | **As reported** | | |  | **As adjusted** | |  |
| Net cash provided by operating activities |  | $ | 214,451 |  |  | $ | 213,265 |  |
| Net cash used in investing activities | $ | | (166,000) | | $ | | (163,500) | |
| Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities | $ | | 3,656 |  | $ | | (3,714) | |
| Net increase in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash | $ | | 52,107 |  | $ | | 46,051 |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash, beginning of period | $ | | 23,036 |  | $ | | 98,420 |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash, end of period | $ | | 75,143 |  | $ | | 144,471 |  |

***Recent Accounting Pronouncements***

In May 2014, the FASB issued “Revenue from Contracts with Customers, as amended.” The standard is a comprehensive new revenue recognition model that requires revenue to be recognized in a manner to depict the transfer of goods or services to a customer at an amount that reflects the consideration expected to be received in exchange for those goods or services. The accounting guidance also requires additional disclosure about the nature, amount, timing and uncertainty of revenue and cash flows arising from customer contracts, including significant judgements and changes in judgements and assets recognized from costs incurred to obtain or fulfill a contract. In July 2015, the FASB approved a one-year delay in the effective date. The University will adopt this new standard January 1, 2018 using the modified retrospective method and providing certain additional disclosure as defined within the standard. The University has elected to apply this guidance retrospectively to all contracts at the date of initial application. Management has undertaken a review of contracts and revenue streams for all of our net revenues. The majority of our revenues are related to tuition, net of scholarships, due from our students. Tuition revenues, net of scholarships, are currently recognized pro-rata over the applicable period of instruction which the University believes is consistent with the revenue recognition method required by the new standard. The University will provide expanded disclosures pertaining to revenue recognition in our quarterly filings beginning in the period of adoption. The University will clarify further its receivables and contract liabilities reported in its consolidated balance sheets. The University does not expect to have any contract assets. The University will elect the short-term contract exemption with respect to its performance obligations as all performance obligations as of the end of any reporting period are completed within less than a year. We anticipate the adoption of this standard will not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements, cash flows or results of operations. The University is continuing to evaluate the impact the adoption of this standard will have on our accounting systems and system of internal controls and does not anticipate significant changes to our accounting systems and expects that there may be some enhancements in internal controls as a result of implementing the new standard.

12

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(In thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

In January 2016, the FASB issued “*Financial Instruments – Overall: Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial* *Liabilities*.” The standard addresses certain aspects of recognition, measurement, presentation, and disclosure of financial instruments. Most prominent amongthe amendments is the requirement for changes in the fair value of equity investments, with certain exceptions, to be recognized through net income rather than other comprehensive income (“OCI”). This standard is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2017, and early adoption is not permitted. Accordingly, the standard is effective for us on January 1, 2018. We are currently evaluating the impact that the standard will have on our consolidated financial statements.

In February 2016, the FASB issued “*Leases*.” The standard establishes a right-of-use (“ROU”) model that requires a lessee to recognize a ROU asset and a lease liability on the balance sheet for all leases with lease terms longer than 12 months. Leases will be classified as either finance or operating, with classification affecting the pattern of expense recognition in the income statement. This standard is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2018, and early adoption is permitted. Accordingly, the standard is effective for us on January 1, 2019 using a modified retrospective transition approach. A modified retrospective transition approach is required for lessees for capital and operating leases existing at, or entered into after, the beginning of the earliest comparative period presented in the financial statements, with certain practical expedients available. The University has begun evaluating the impact that the future adoption of this standard will have on our consolidated financial statements and we believe the adoption will slightly increase our assets and liabilities, and will increase our financial statement disclosures.

In June 2016, the FASB issued “*Financial Instruments – Credit Losses: Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments*”. The new guidance revises the accounting requirements related to the measurement of credit losses on financial instruments and the timing of when such losses are recorded. The standard is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted for fiscal years and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2018. Accordingly, the standard is effective for us on January 1, 2020 using a modified retrospective approach, and we are currently evaluating the impact that the standard will have on our consolidated financial statements.

The University has determined that no other recent accounting pronouncements apply to its operations or could otherwise have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

**3. Investments**

The following is a summary of investments as of September 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016. The University considers all investments as available for sale.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  | **As of September 30, 2017** | | | | |  |  |  |
|  | **Adjusted** | |  |  | **Gross** | |  | **Gross** | | **Estimated** |  |  |
|  |  | **Unrealized** | | | **Unrealized** | | | **Fair** | |  |
|  | **Cost** | |  |  | **Gains** | |  | **(Losses)** | | **Value** | |  |
| Municipal securities | $89,631 |  |  | $ | 57 |  | $ | (79) |  | $ 89,609 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  | **As of December 31, 2016** | | | | |  |  |  |
|  | **Adjusted** | |  |  | **Gross** | |  | **Gross** | | **Estimated** |  |  |
|  |  | **Unrealized** | | | **Unrealized** | | | **Fair** | |  |
|  | **Cost** | |  |  | **Gains** | |  | **(Losses)** | | **Value** | |  |
| Municipal securities | $62,769 |  |  | $ | 12 |  | $ | (185 | ) | $ 62,596 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

The cash flows of municipal securities are backed by the issuing municipality’s credit worthiness. All municipal securities are due in one year or less as of September 30, 2017. For the nine months ended September 30, 2017, the net unrealized losses on available-for-sale securities was $14, net of taxes.

**4. Net Income Per Common Share**

Basic earnings per common share is calculated by dividing net income available to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the period. Diluted earnings per common share reflects the assumed conversion of all potentially dilutive securities, consisting of stock options and restricted stock awards, for which the estimated fair value exceeds the exercise price, less shares which could have been purchased with the related proceeds, unless anti-dilutive. For employee equity

13

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(In thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

awards, repurchased shares are also included for any unearned compensation adjusted for tax. The table below reflects the calculation of the weighted average number of common shares outstanding, on an as if converted basis, used in computing basic and diluted earnings per common share.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **Three Months Ended** | | | | | **Nine Months Ended** | | | |
|  | **September 30,** | | | | | **September 30,** | | | |
|  | **2017** |  |  | **2016** |  | **2017** |  | **2016** |  |
| Denominator: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Basic weighted average shares outstanding | 47,316 | |  | 46,231 | | 47,083 | | 45,953 | |
| Effect of dilutive stock options and restricted stock | 976 | |  | 944 | | 1,114 | | 1,056 | |
| Diluted weighted average shares outstanding | 48,292 |  |  | 47,175 |  | 48,197 |  | 47,009 |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Diluted weighted average shares outstanding exclude the incremental effect of unvested restricted stock and shares that would be issued upon the assumed exercise of stock options in accordance with the treasury stock method. For the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016, approximately 3 and 458, respectively, of the University’s stock options and restricted stock awards outstanding were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share as their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive. These options and restricted stock awards could be dilutive in the future.

**5. Allowance for Doubtful Accounts**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | **Balance at** | |  |  | **Charged to** | | |  |  |  |  |  |  | **Balance at** | | |  |
|  |  |  | **Beginning of** | |  |  | **Deductions(1)** | | | | | |  | **End of** | |  |
|  |  |  |  | **Period** |  |  | **Expense** | | |  | **Period** | |  |
|  | Nine months ended September 30, 2017 | | $ | 5,918 |  |  | 13,351 |  |  | (12,978) | | |  |  |  | $ | 6,291 |  |  |
|  | Nine months ended September 30, 2016 | | $ | 5,137 |  |  | 12,812 | |  | (11,766) | | | |  |  | $ | 6,183 | |  |
| (1) Deductions represent accounts written off, net of recoveries. | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **6. Property and Equipment** | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Property and equipment consist of the following: | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  | **September 30,** | | | | | **December 31,** | | | | | |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | **2017** |  |  |  |  | **2016** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Land |  |  |  | $ | 142,013 | |  |  | $ | 127,769 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Land improvements |  |  |  |  | 25,119 | |  |  |  | 23,158 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Buildings |  |  |  |  | 593,913 | |  |  |  | 559,791 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Buildings and leasehold improvements |  |  |  |  | 116,935 | |  |  |  | 105,168 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Equipment under capital leases |  |  |  |  | 5,937 | |  |  |  | 5,943 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Computer equipment |  |  |  |  | 116,650 | |  |  |  | 108,551 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Furniture, fixtures and equipment |  |  |  |  | 62,651 | |  |  |  | 59,300 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Internally developed software |  |  |  |  | 34,729 | |  |  |  | 30,407 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Other |  |  |  |  | 1,176 | |  |  |  | 1,176 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Construction in progress |  |  |  |  | 18,898 | |  |  |  | 19,112 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 1,118,021 | |  |  |  | 1,040,375 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | Less accumulated depreciation and amortization |  |  |  |  | (220,481) | | |  |  | (184,847) | | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Property and equipment, net |  |  | $ | | 897,540 | |  | $ | | 855,528 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**7. Commitments and Contingencies**

***Legal Matters***

From time to time, the University is a party to various lawsuits, claims, and other legal proceedings that arise in the ordinary course of business, some of which are covered by insurance. When the University is aware of a claim or potential claim, it assesses the likelihood of any loss or exposure. If it is probable that a loss will result and the amount of the loss can be reasonably estimated, the University records a liability for the loss. If the loss is not probable or the amount of the loss cannot be reasonably estimated, the University discloses the nature of the specific claim if the likelihood of a potential loss is reasonably possible and the amount involved could be material. With respect to the majority of pending litigation matters, the University’s ultimate legal and financial responsibility, if any, cannot be estimated with certainty and, in most cases, any potential losses related to those matters are not considered probable.

14

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(In thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

Upon resolution of any pending legal matters, the University may incur charges in excess of presently established reserves. Management does not believe that any such charges would, individually or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on the University’s financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

***Tax Reserves, Non-Income Tax Related***

From time to time the University has exposure to various non-income tax related matters that arise in the ordinary course of business. The University reserve is not material for tax matters where its ultimate exposure is considered probable and the potential loss can be reasonably estimated.

**8. Share-Based Compensation**

*Incentive Plans*

The University has made grants of restricted stock and stock options under its 2008 Equity Incentive Plan (the “2008 Plan”). In January 2017, the Board of Directors of the University approved, and at the University’s 2017 annual meeting of stockholders held on June 14, 2017, the University’s stockholders adopted, a 2017 Equity Incentive Plan (the “2017 Plan”). All future grants of equity incentives will be made from the 2017 Plan.

*Restricted Stock*

During the nine months ended September 30, 2017, the University granted 188 shares of common stock under the 2008 Plan with a service vesting condition to certain of its executives, officers, faculty and employees. The restricted shares have voting rights and vest in five annual installments of 20%, with this first installment vesting in March of the calendar year following the date of grant (the “first vesting date”) and on each of the four anniversaries of the first vesting date. Upon vesting, shares will be held in lieu of taxes equivalent to the minimum statutory tax withholding required to be paid when the restricted stock vests. During the nine months ended September 30, 2017, the University withheld 149 shares of common stock in lieu of taxes at a cost of $9,657 on the restricted stock vesting dates. In June 2017, following the annual stockholders meeting, the University granted 4 shares of common stock under the 2017 Plan to the non-employee members of the University’s board of directors. The restricted shares granted to these directors have voting rights and vest on the earlier of (a) the one year anniversary of the date of grant or (b) immediately prior to the following year’s annual stockholders’ meeting.

A summary of the activity related to restricted stock granted under the 2008 Plan and the 2017 Plan since December 31, 2016 is as follows:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | **Total** | |  | **Weighted Average** | | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  | **Grant Date** | |  |
|  |  | **Shares** | | | **Fair Value per Share** | | | |  |
|  | **Outstanding as of December 31, 2016** |  | 993 |  |  | $ | 38.32 |  |  |
|  | Granted | 192 | |  | $ | | 70.44 |  |  |
|  | Vested | (371) | | | $ | | 32.38 |  |  |
|  | Forfeited, canceled or expired |  | (19) | | $ | | 41.77 |  |  |
|  | **Outstanding as of September 30, 2017** |  | 795 |  | $ | | 48.79 |  |  |
|  |  | 15 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(In thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

*Stock Options*

During the nine months ended September 30, 2017, no options were granted. A summary of the activity since December 31, 2016 related to stock options granted under the 2008 Plan is as follows:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  | **Summary of Stock Options Outstanding** | | | | | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  | **Weighted** | | | **Weighted** | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  | **Average** | | | **Average** | |  | **Aggregate** | | |  |
|  |  | **Total** | | |  | **Exercise** | | | **Remaining** | |  |  |
|  |  |  | **Price per** | | | **Contractual** | |  |  | **Intrinsic** | |  |
|  |  | **Shares** | | |  |  | **Share** | | **Term (Years)** | |  | **Value ($)(1)** | | |  |
|  | **Outstanding as of December 31, 2016** | 1,272 |  |  |  | $ | 15.26 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Granted | — | | | $ | | — | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Exercised | (537) | | | $ | | 12.57 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Forfeited, canceled or expired | (2) | | | $ | | 16.35 | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | **Outstanding as of September 30, 2017** | 733 |  |  |  | $ | 17.23 |  | 2.92 | | $ | | 53,939 | |  |
| **Exercisable as of September 30, 2017** | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 733 |  |  |  | $ | 17.23 |  | 2.92 |  |  | $ | 53,939 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

1. Aggregate intrinsic value represents the value of the University’s closing stock price on September 29, 2017 ($90.82) in excess of the exercise price multiplied by the number of shares underlying options outstanding or exercisable, as applicable.

***Share-based Compensation Expense***

The table below outlines share-based compensation expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016 related to restricted stock and stock options granted:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **2017** | |  | **2016** | |  |
| Instructional costs and services |  | $ 5,992 |  |  | $ 5,462 |  |
| Admissions advisory and related expenses | 144 | |  | 169 | |  |
| Marketing and promotional | 123 | |  | 92 | |  |
| General and administrative |  | 3,303 |  |  | 3,311 |  |
| **Share-based compensation expense included in operating expenses** | 9,562 | |  | 9,034 | |  |
| Tax effect of share-based compensation |  | (3,825) | | (3,614) | | |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Share-based compensation expense, net of tax** | $ 5,737 | |  | $ 5,420 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**9. Regulatory**

The University is subject to extensive regulation by federal and state governmental agencies and accrediting bodies. In particular, the Higher Education Act of 1965, as amended (the “Higher Education Act”), and the regulations promulgated thereunder by the Department of Education, subject the University to significant regulatory scrutiny on the basis of numerous standards that schools must satisfy in order to participate in the various federal student financial assistance programs under Title IV of the Higher Education Act.

To participate in the Title IV programs, an institution must be authorized to offer its programs of instruction by the relevant agency of the state in which it is located, accredited by an accrediting agency recognized by the Department of Education and certified as eligible by the Department of Education. The Department of Education will certify an institution to participate in the Title IV programs only after the institution has demonstrated compliance with the Higher Education Act and the Department of Education’s extensive regulations regarding institutional eligibility. An institution must also demonstrate its compliance to the Department of Education on an ongoing basis. The University’s accreditation has been reaffirmed by the Higher Learning Commission (“HLC”) after a comprehensive review of the institution’s academic offerings, governance and administration, mission, finances and resources during an on-site visit in November 2016. The accreditation was reaffirmed by the HLC’s Institutional Actions council at its meeting on February 28, 2017 with no requirements for any monitoring or interim reports. The comprehensive review occurs every 10 years, along with a mid-term report in year four. As of September 30, 2017, management believes the University is in compliance with the applicable regulations in all material respects. The University has a program participation agreement with full certification from the Department of Education, which gives the University the ability to participate in the Title IV programs through December 31, 2020.

Because the University operates in a highly regulated industry, it, like other industry participants, may be subject from time to time to investigations, claims of non-compliance, or lawsuits by governmental agencies or third parties, which allege statutory violations, regulatory infractions, or common law causes of action. While there can be no assurance that regulatory agencies or third parties will not undertake investigations or make claims against the University, or that such claims, if made, will not have a material adverse effect on the University’s business, results of operations or financial condition, management believes the University is in compliance with applicable regulations in all material respects.

16

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

**Item 2.** **Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations**

*The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and related notes that appear elsewhere in this report.*

**Forward-Looking Statements**

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, including Item 2, *Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations*, contains certain “forward-looking statements,” which include information relating to future events, future financial performance, strategies, expectations, competitive environment, regulation, and availability of resources. These forward-looking statements include, without limitation, statements regarding: proposed new programs; statements as to whether regulatory developments or other matters may or may not have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations, or liquidity; statements concerning projections, predictions, expectations, estimates, or forecasts as to our business, financial and operational results, and future economic performance; and statements of management’s goals and objectives and other similar expressions concerning matters that are not historical facts. Words such as “may,” “should,” “could,” “would,” “predicts,” “potential,” “continue,” “expects,” “anticipates,” “future,” “intends,” “plans,” “believes,” “estimates” and similar expressions, as well as statements in future tense, identify forward-looking statements.

Forward-looking statements should not be read as a guarantee of future performance or results, and will not necessarily be accurate indications of the times at, or by, which such performance or results will be achieved. Forward-looking statements are based on information available at the time those statements are made or management’s good faith belief as of that time with respect to future events, and are subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause actual performance or results to differ materially from those expressed in or suggested by the forward-looking statements. Important factors that could cause such differences include, but are not limited to:

* our failure to comply with the extensive regulatory framework applicable to our industry, including Title IV of the Higher Education Act and the regulations thereunder, state laws and regulatory requirements, and accrediting commission requirements;
* the ability of our students to obtain federal Title IV funds, state financial aid, and private financing;
* potential damage to our reputation or other adverse effects as a result of negative publicity in the media, in the industry or in connection with governmental reports or investigations or otherwise, affecting us or other companies in the for-profit postsecondary education sector;
* risks associated with changes in applicable federal and state laws and regulations and accrediting commission standards including pending rulemaking by the Department of Education;
* competition from other universities in our geographic region and market sector, including competition for students, qualified executives and other personnel;
* our ability to properly manage risks and challenges associated with strategic initiatives, including the expansion of our campus, potential acquisitions or divestitures of, or investments in, new businesses, acquisitions of new properties, or the development of new campuses;
* our ability to hire and train new, and develop and train existing employees and faculty;
* the pace of growth of our enrollment;
* our ability to convert prospective students to enrolled students and to retain active students;
* our success in updating and expanding the content of existing programs and developing new programs in a cost-effective manner or on a timely basis;
* industry competition, including competition for students and for qualified executives and other personnel;
* risks associated with the competitive environment for marketing our programs;
* failure on our part to keep up with advances in technology that could enhance the online experience for our students;
* the extent to which obligations under our credit agreement, including the need to comply with restrictive and financial covenants and to pay principal and interest payments, limits our ability to conduct our operations or seek new business opportunities;

17

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

* our ability to manage future growth effectively; and
* general adverse economic conditions or other developments that affect the job prospects of our students.

Additional factors that could cause actual results to differ from those discussed in the forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, those described in this “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” and in “Risk Factors” in Part I, Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, as updated in our subsequent reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”), including any updates found in Part II, Item 1A of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or our other reports on Form 10-Q. You should not put undue reliance on any forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date the statements are made and we assume no obligation to update forward-looking statements to reflect actual results, changes in assumptions, or changes in other factors affecting forward-looking information, except to the extent required by applicable securities laws. If we do update one or more forward-looking statements, no inference should be drawn that we will make additional updates with respect to those or other forward-looking statements.

18

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

**Overview**

We are a comprehensive regionally accredited university that offers over 220 graduate and undergraduate degree programs, emphases and certificates across nine colleges both online and on ground at our over 270 acre campus in Phoenix, Arizona, at leased facilities and at facilities owned by third party employers of our students. We are committed to providing an academically rigorous educational experience with a focus on professionally relevant programs that meet the objectives of our students. Our undergraduate programs are designed to be innovative and meet the future needs of employers, while providing students with the needed critical thinking and effective communication skills developed through a Christian-oriented, liberal arts foundation. We offer master’s and doctoral degrees in contemporary fields that are designed to provide students with the capacity for transformational leadership in their chosen industry, emphasizing the immediate relevance of theory, application, and evaluation to promote personal and organizational change. We believe the growing brand of the University and the value proposition for both traditional aged students attending on our campus in Phoenix, Arizona and working adult students attending on our campus or at off-site locations in cohorts (referred to by us as professional studies students) or online, has enabled us to increase enrollment to approximately 91,200 at September 30, 2017.

End-of-period enrollment increased 10.7% between September 30, 2017 and September 30, 2016, as ground enrollment increased 9.5% and online enrollment increased 11.0% over the prior year. We attribute the growth in our ground enrollment between years to our increasing brand recognition and the value proposition that our ground traditional campus affords to traditional-aged students and their parents. After scholarships, our ground traditional students pay tuition, room, board, and fees in an amount that is often half to a third of what it costs to attend a private, traditional university in another state and an amount comparable to what it costs to attend a public university. Our online students pay tuition and fees in an amount that is often less than the cost of other high service online programs such as ours. For example, our largest local competitor’s undergraduate tuition for online programs ranges from $510 to $718 per credit hour and its graduate tuition for online programs ranges from $512 to $1,312 per credit hour while our online tuition per credit hour ranges from $355 to $470 for undergraduate programs and $330 to $640 for graduate programs. There are online programs that are less expensive than ours but those programs generally do not provide the full level of support services that we provide to our students. Although our online enrollment continues to grow, as the proportion of traditional colleges and universities providing alternative learning modalities increases, we will face increasing competition for working adult students from such institutions, including those with well-established reputations for excellence. Net revenues increased 11.8% over the first nine months of the prior year primarily due to the enrollment growth and due to an increase in ancillary revenues resulting from the increased traditional student enrollment (e.g. housing, food, etc.). The increase in revenue per student between years is primarily due to a higher percentage of students residing on campus resulting in higher room and board related revenue as compared to the prior year. Additionally, we recognized one additional day of traditional campus revenue in the fall semester of 2017 as compared to 2016 due to a favorable shift in the timing of our residential traditional campus start dates. We have not raised our tuition for our traditional ground programs in nine years and we have not raised tuition for our working adult students since September 2015. Operating income was $191.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017, an increase of 19.3% over the $160.5 million in operating income for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

The following is a summary of our student enrollment at September 30, 2017 and 2016 by degree type and by instructional delivery method:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | **2017**(1) | |  |  | **2016**(1) | |  |  |  |
|  |  | **# of Students** |  | **% of Total** |  | **# of Students** |  | **% of Total** |  |  |
|  | Graduate degrees(2) | 38,059 |  | 41.7% | | 33,337 |  | 40.4% | |  |
|  | Undergraduate degree | 53,171 |  | 58.3% | | 49,085 | | 59.6% | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total | 91,230 |  | 100.0% | | 82,422 | | 100.0% | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | **2017**(1) | |  |  | **2016**(1) | |  |  |  |
|  |  | **# of Students** |  | **% of** |  | **# of Students** |  | **% of** |  |  |
|  |  | **Total** |  | **Total** |  |  |
|  | Online(3) | 72,188 |  | 79.1% | | 65,038 |  | 78.9% | |  |
|  | Ground(4) | 19,042 |  | 20.9% | | 17,384 | | 21.1% | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total | 91,230 |  | 100.0% | | 82,422 | | 100.0% | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

1. Enrollment at September 30, 2017 and 2016 represents individual students who attended a course during the last two months of the calendar quarter. Included in enrollment at September 30, 2017 and 2016 are students pursuing non-degree certificates of 1,063 and 932, respectively.
2. Includes 7,781 and 7,213 students pursuing doctoral degrees at September 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively.
3. As of September 30, 2017 and 2016, 50.8% and 49.3%, respectively, of our working adult students (online and professional studies students) were pursuing graduate degrees.
4. Includes both our traditional on-campus ground students and our professional studies students.

19

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

**Critical Accounting Policies and Use of Estimates**

Our critical accounting policies are disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016. During the nine months ended September 30, 2017, there have been no significant changes in our critical accounting policies.

**Key Trends, Developments and Challenges**

The key trends, developments and challenges facing the University are disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016. During the nine months ended September 30, 2017, there have been no significant changes in these trends. See Item 7, “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations – Key Trends, Developments and Challenges” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for our fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, which is incorporated herein by reference.

**Results of Operations**

The following table sets forth income statement data as a percentage of net revenue for each of the periods indicated:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | **Three Months Ended** | | | | **Nine Months Ended** | | | |  |
|  |  | **September 30,** | | | | **September 30,** | | | |  |
|  |  | **2017** |  | **2016** |  | **2017** |  | **2016** |  |  |
|  | Net revenue | 100.0% | | 100.0% | | 100.0% | | 100.0% | |  |
|  | Operating expenses |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Instructional costs and services | 44.2 | | 43.6 | | 43.0 | | 43.1 | |  |
|  | Admissions advisory and related | 13.3 | | 13.7 | | 13.4 | | 13.9 | |  |
|  | Advertising | 10.8 | | 11.4 | | 10.7 | | 10.7 | |  |
|  | Marketing and promotional | 1.0 | | 1.0 | | 1.0 |  | 1.0 |  |  |
|  | General and administrative | 5.5 | | 6.4 | | 4.7 |  | 5.2 |  |  |
|  | Lease termination costs | 0.0 | | 1.6 | | 0.0 |  | 0.5 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Total operating expenses | 74.7 | | 77.6 | | 72.8 | | 74.5 | |  |
| Operating income | | 25.3 |  | 22.4 |  | 27.2 |  | 25.5 |  |  |
|  | Interest expense | (0.2) | | (0.2) | | (0.2) | | (0.1) | |  |
|  | Interest and other income | 0.6 | | (1.1) | | 0.3 |  | 0.0 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Income before income taxes | 25.6 | | 21.1 | | 27.3 | | 25.4 | |  |
|  | Income tax expense | 9.0 | | 7.2 | | 8.1 |  | 9.4 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Net income | 16.6 | | 13.9 | | 19.2 | | 16.0 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

***Three Months Ended September 30, 2017 Compared to Three Months Ended September 30, 2016***

*Net revenue*. Our net revenue for the three months ended September 30, 2017 was $236.2 million, an increase of $25.8 million, or 12.2%, as comparedto net revenue of $210.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2016. This increase was primarily due to an increase in ground and online enrollment and, to a lesser extent, an increase in room and board and other student fees and ancillary revenues, partially offset by an increase in institutional scholarships. We have not raised our tuition for our traditional ground program in nine years and we have not raised tuition for our working adult students since September 2015. End-of-period enrollment increased 10.7% between September 30, 2017 and September 30, 2016, as ground enrollment increased 9.5%, and online enrollment increased 11.0% over the prior year. The majority of the ground enrollment growth between September 30, 2016 and September 30, 2017 is due to an increase in the number of residential students at our ground traditional campus in Phoenix, Arizona. We attribute the growth in our enrollment between years to our increasing brand recognition and the value proposition we believe we provide to students and their parents. Although our online enrollment continues to grow, as the proportion of traditional colleges and universities providing alternative learning modalities increases, we will face increasing competition for working adult students from such institutions, including those with well-established reputations for excellence. The increase in revenue per student between years is primarily due to one additional day of traditional campus revenue in the fall semester of 2017 as compared to 2016 due to a favorable shift in the timing of our residential traditional campus start dates, and six additional days of revenue from our Summer term in 2017 as compared to 2016. Additionally, we have a higher percentage of students residing on campus resulting in higher room and board and other related revenues as compared to the prior year.

Instructional costs and services expenses. Our instructional costs and services expenses for the three months ended September 30, 2017 were

$104.3 million, an increase of $12.6 million, or 13.7%, as compared to instructional costs and services expenses of $91.7 million for the three months ended

September 30, 2016. This increase was primarily due to increases in employee compensation and related expenses including share based compensation,

faculty compensation, depreciation and amortization and occupancy expense

20

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

including disposals, and other instructional costs and services, of $4.0 million, $2.6 million, $3.3 million, and $2.7 million, respectively. The increase in employee compensation and related expenses and faculty compensation are primarily due to the increase in the number of staff and faculty needed to support the increasing number of students attending the University. In addition, we have incurred an increase in benefit costs between years. The increase in depreciation, amortization and occupancy costs including disposals is the result of our placing into service additional buildings to support the growing number of students. In addition, during the third quarter of 2017 we wrote-off the remaining book value of two buildings that will be replaced by a new classroom building that is needed for Fall 2018. The increase in other instructional costs and services is primarily due to higher food and other expenses as a result of the increased ancillary revenues. Our instructional costs and services expenses as a percentage of net revenues increased 0.6% to 44.2% for the three months ended September 30, 2017, from 43.6% for the three months ended September 30, 2016 primarily due to an increase in depreciation, amortization and occupancy costs including disposals as a percentage of revenue over the prior year primarily due to the asset disposal as well as depreciation increasing at a rate higher than net revenues due to significant fixed asset additions during the past twelve months, as well as an increase in employee compensation and related expenses primarily due to an increase in benefit costs over the prior year. Bad debt expense stayed flat at 2.3% for the three months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016, while other instructional costs and services were down as a percentage of net revenue over the prior year.

*Admissions advisory and related expenses*. Our admissions advisory and related expenses for the three months ended September 30, 2017 were

$31.4 million, an increase of $2.6 million, or 9.1%, as compared to admissions advisory and related expenses of $28.8 million for the three months ended

September 30, 2016. This increase is primarily the result of increases in employee compensation and related expenses including share based compensation of

$2.5 million, primarily due to tenure based salary adjustments and an increase in benefits costs over the prior year. Our admissions advisory and related

expenses as a percentage of revenue decreased 0.4% to 13.3% for the three months ended September 30, 2017, from 13.7% for the three months ended

September 30, 2016 primarily due to our ability to leverage our admissions advisory personnel across an increasing revenue base.

*Advertising expenses*. Our advertising expenses for the three months ended September 30, 2017 were $25.5 million, an increase of $1.6 million, or

6.8%, as compared to advertising expenses of $23.9 million for the three months ended September 30, 2016. This increase is primarily the result of increased

national brand advertising. Our advertising expenses as a percentage of net revenue decreased by 0.6% to 10.8% for the three months ended September 30,

2017, from 11.4% for the three months ended September 30, 2016.

*Marketing and promotional expenses*. Our marketing and promotional expenses for the three months ended September 30, 2017 were $2.3 million, anincrease of $0.2 million, or 10.5%, as compared to marketing and promotional expenses of $2.1 million for the three months ended September 30, 2016. This increase is primarily the result of increases in employee compensation and related expenses including stock based compensation of $0.3 million, partially offset by decreases in other promotional expenses of $0.1 million. Our marketing and promotional expenses as a percentage of net revenue stayed flat at 1.0% for the three months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016.

*General and administrative expenses*. Our general and administrative expenses for the three months ended September 30, 2017 were $12.9 million, adecrease of $0.5 million, or 3.8%, as compared to general and administrative expenses of $13.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2016. This decrease was primarily due to a decrease in contributions made in lieu of state income taxes to school sponsoring organizations from $4.0 million in the three months ended September 30, 2016 to $2.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2017. This decrease was partially offset by increases in employee compensation and related expenses including stock based compensation, and increases in other general and administrative costs of $0.8 million, and $0.7 million, respectively. The increase in employee compensation and related expenses is primarily due to headcount increases to support our growing enrollment and higher benefit costs. The increase in other general and administrative costs is primarily due to higher insurance and other expenses. Our general and administrative expenses as a percentage of net revenue decreased to 5.5% for the three months ended September 30, 2017, from 6.4% for the three months ended September 30, 2016 primarily due to the lower contributions made in lieu of state income taxes.

*Lease termination costs*. In July 2016, we notified a current landlord or our intent to vacate leased space by the fourth quarter of 2016. As a result, wewere required to pay a termination fee to terminate the lease resulting in $3.4 million of expense in the three months ended September 30, 2016.

*Interest expense*. Interest expense for the three months ended September 30, 2017 was $0.6 million, an increase of $0.3 million, as compared to interestexpense of $0.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2016. This increase was primarily due to lower capitalized interest as compared to the prior year due to a decrease in capital spending in 2017, partially offset by the decrease in the average balance of our loan facility. Our interest expense as a percentage of net revenue stayed flat at 0.2% for the three months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016.

21

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

*Interest and other income*. Interest and other income for the three months ended September 30, 2017 was $1.4 million, an increase of $3.7 million, ascompared to a loss of $2.3 million in the three months ended September 30, 2016. Interest income was higher in 2017 as compared to 2016 primarily due to higher average investment balances between years. Included in 2017 is our proportional share of equity income of $0.7 million related to our former ownership interest in LoudCloud that was received in the third quarter of 2017. The loss in the prior year was primarily due to an impairment charge on an investment recorded in the third quarter of 2016.

*Income tax expense*. Income tax expense for the three months ended September 30, 2017 was $21.3 million, an increase of $6.1 million, or 40.0%, ascompared to income tax expense of $15.2 million for the three months ended September 30, 2016. This increase is the result of higher taxable income between periods. The effective tax rates for both quarters were lower than our annual effective tax rates due to the contributions made in lieu of state income taxes to school sponsoring organizations. Our contributions decreased from $4.0 million in the three months ended September 30, 2016 to $2.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2017. The decrease in contributions over the prior year was partially offset by the adoption of the share-based compensation standard in the first quarter of 2017, which resulted in the recognition of excess tax benefits from share-based compensation awards that vested or settled in 2017 in the consolidated income statement. The inclusion of excess tax benefits and deficiencies as a component of our income tax expense will increase volatility within our provision for income taxes as the amount of excess tax benefits or deficiencies from share-based compensation awards are dependent on our stock price at the date the restricted awards vest, our stock price on the date an option is exercised, and the quantity of options exercised.

*Net income*. Our net income for the three months ended September 30, 2017 was $39.3 million, an increase of $10.1 million, as compared to$29.2 million for the three months ended September 30, 2016, due to the factors discussed above.

***Nine Months Ended September 30, 2017 Compared to Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016***

*Net revenue*. Our net revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 was $702.7 million, an increase of $74.0 million, or 11.8%, as comparedto net revenue of $628.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. This increase was primarily due to an increase in ground and online enrollment and, to a lesser extent, an increase in room and board and other student fees and ancillary revenues, partially offset by an increase in institutional scholarships. We have not raised our tuition for our traditional ground program in nine years and we have not raised tuition for our working adult students since September 2015. End-of-period enrollment increased 10.7% between September 30, 2017 and September 30, 2016, as ground enrollment increased 9.5%, and online enrollment increased 11.0% over the prior year. The majority of the ground enrollment growth between September 30, 2016 and September 30, 2017 is due to an increase in the number of residential students at our ground traditional campus in Phoenix, Arizona. We attribute the growth in our enrollment between years to our increasing brand recognition and the value proposition we believe we provide to students and their parents. Although our online enrollment continues to grow, as the proportion of traditional colleges and universities providing alternative learning modalities increases, we will face increasing competition for working adult students from such institutions, including those with well-established reputations for excellence. The increase in revenue per student between years is primarily due to a higher percentage of students residing on campus resulting in higher room and board and related revenue as compared to the prior year, Additionally, we recognized one additional day of traditional campus revenue in the fall semester of 2017 as compared to 2016 due to a favorable shift in the timing of our residential traditional campus start dates.

*Instructional costs and services expenses*. Our instructional costs and services expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 were

$301.9 million, an increase of $30.9 million, or 11.4%, as compared to instructional costs and services expenses of $271.0 million for the nine months ended

September 30, 2016. This increase was primarily due to increases in employee compensation and related expenses including share based compensation,

faculty compensation, depreciation and amortization and occupancy expense including disposals, and other instructional costs and services, of $8.5 million,

$7.8 million, $9.0 million, and $5.6 million, respectively. The increase in employee compensation and related expenses and faculty compensation are

primarily due to the increase in the number of staff and faculty needed to support the increasing number of students attending the University. In addition, we

have incurred an increase in benefit costs between years. The increase in depreciation, amortization and occupancy costs including disposals is the result of

our placing into service additional buildings to support the growing number of students. In addition, during the third quarter of 2017 we wrote-off the

remaining book value of two buildings that will be replaced by a new classroom building that is needed for Fall 2018. The increase in other instructional costs

and services is primarily due to higher food and other expenses as a result of the increased ancillary revenues. Our instructional costs and services expenses as

a percentage of net revenues decreased 0.1% to 43.0% for the nine months ended September 30, 2017, from 43.1% for the nine months ended September 30,

2016 primarily due to a decrease in employee compensation and related expenses, and other instructional costs and services as a percentage of net revenues

partially offset by an increase in depreciation, amortization and occupancy expense including disposals as a percentage of revenue over the prior year. The

decrease in these expenses as a percentage of revenue between years is due to our ability to leverage them across an increasing revenue base. The increase in

depreciation, amortization and occupancy expenses is primarily due to the asset disposal as well as depreciation increasing at a rate higher than net revenues

due to significant fixed asset additions during the past twelve months. Bad debt expense decreased to 1.9% for the nine months ended September 30, 2017

from 2.0% for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

22

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

*Admissions advisory and related expenses*. Our admissions advisory and related expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 were

$94.5 million, an increase of $7.3 million, or 8.3%, as compared to admissions advisory and related expenses of $87.2 million for the nine months ended

September 30, 2016. This increase is primarily the result of increases in employee compensation and related expenses including share based compensation of

$7.5 million, partially offset by a decrease in other advisory related expenses of $0.2 million. The increase in employee compensation and related expenses is

primarily due to tenure based salary adjustments and an increase in benefit costs between years. Our admissions advisory and related expenses as a percentage

of revenue decreased 0.5% to 13.4% for the nine months ended September 30, 2017, from 13.9% for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 primarily

due to our ability to leverage our admissions advisory personnel across an increasing revenue base.

*Advertising expenses*. Our advertising expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 were $74.9 million, an increase of $7.7 million, or

11.6%, as compared to advertising expenses of $67.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. This increase is primarily the result of increased

national brand advertising. Our advertising expenses as a percentage of net revenue stayed flat at 10.7% for both the nine months ended September 30, 2017

and 2016.

*Marketing and promotional expenses*. Our marketing and promotional expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 were $7.1 million, anincrease of $0.6 million, or 9.2%, as compared to marketing and promotional expenses of $6.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. This increase is primarily the result of increases in employee compensation and related expenses including stock based compensation of $0.8 million, partially offset by a decrease in other promotional expenses of $0.2 million. Our marketing and promotional expenses as a percentage of net revenue stayed flat at 1.0% for both the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016.

*General and administrative expenses*. Our general and administrative expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 were $32.9 million, adecrease of $0.1 million, as compared to general and administrative expenses of $33.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. This decrease was primarily due to a decrease in our contributions made in lieu of state income taxes to school sponsoring organizations from $4.0 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2016 to $2.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and a decrease in other general and administrative costs of $0.1 million, partially offset by an increase in employee compensation and related expenses including shared based compensation of $2.0 million. The increase in employee compensation and related expenses is due to headcount increases to support our growing enrollment and higher benefit costs. Our general and administrative expenses as a percentage of net revenue decreased by 0.5% to 4.7% for the nine months ended September 30, 2017, from 5.2% for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 due to the decreased contributions made in lieu of state income taxes and our ability to leverage our general and administrative costs across an increasing revenue base.

*Lease termination costs*. In July 2016, we notified a current landlord or our intent to vacate leased space by the fourth quarter of 2016. As a result, wewere required to pay a termination fee to terminate the lease resulting in $3.4 million of expense in the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

*Interest expense*. Interest expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 was $1.6 million, an increase of $0.8 million, as compared to interestexpense of $0.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. This increase was primarily due to higher interest costs from the draw on our revolving line of credit during the first quarter of 2017 and lower capitalized interest due to a decrease in capital spending in 2017. Our interest expense increased as a percentage of net revenue by 0.1% to 0.2% for the nine months ended September 30, 2017, from 0.1% for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

*Interest and other income*. Interest and other income for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 was $2.2 million, an increase of $2.1 million, ascompared to interest and other income of $0.1 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2016. Interest income was higher primarily due to higher average investment balances between years. Included in 2017 interest income is our proportional share of equity income of $0.7 million related to our former ownership interest in LoudCloud that was received in the third quarter of 2017. In the first nine months of 2016, interest income and the University’s proportional share of equity income related to our former ownership interest in LoudCloud of $1.8 million that was received in the first quarter of 2016 was offset by an impairment charge on an investment of $2.5 million included in the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

*Income tax expense*. Income tax expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 was $56.9 million, a decrease of $2.3 million, or 3.9%, ascompared to income tax expense of $59.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. This decrease is the result of a decrease in our effective tax rate from 37.1% in the first nine months of 2016 to 29.6% during the first nine months of 2017 partially offset by higher taxable income between periods. The lower effective tax rate year over year is due to our adoption of the share-based compensation standard in the first quarter of 2017, which resulted in the recognition of excess tax benefits from share-based compensation awards that vested or settled in 2017 in the consolidated income statement. The inclusion of excess tax benefits and deficiencies as a component of our income tax expense will increase volatility within our provision for income taxes as the amount of excess tax benefits or deficiencies from share-based compensation awards are dependent on our stock price at the date the restricted awards vest, our stock price on the date an option is exercised, and the quantity of options exercised. Our restricted

23

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

stock vests in March each year so the favorable benefit is greatest in the first quarter each year. The decrease in the effective tax rate from excess tax benefits was partially offset by a lower contribution in lieu of state income taxes to school sponsoring organizations in the nine months ended September 30, 2017 of $2.0 million as compared to the $4.0 million contribution made in the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

*Net income*. Our net income for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 was $135.1 million, an increase of $34.6 million, as compared to$100.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016, due to the factors discussed above.

**Seasonality**

Our net revenue and operating results normally fluctuate as a result of seasonal variations in our business, principally due to changes in enrollment. Student population varies as a result of new enrollments, graduations, and student attrition. The majority of our traditional ground students do not attend courses during the summer months (May through August), which affects our results for our second and third fiscal quarters. Since a significant amount of our campus costs are fixed, the lower revenue resulting from the decreased ground student enrollment has historically contributed to lower operating margins during those periods. We intend to continue to increase the relative proportion of our students that are ground traditional students. Thus, we expect this summer effect to become more pronounced in future years. Partially offsetting this summer effect in the third quarter has been the sequential quarterly increase in enrollments that has occurred as a result of the traditional fall school start. This increase in enrollments also has occurred in the first quarter, corresponding to calendar year matriculation. In addition, we typically experience higher net revenue in the fourth quarter due to its overlap with the semester encompassing the traditional fall school start and in the first quarter due to its overlap with the first semester of the calendar year. A portion of our expenses do not vary proportionately with these fluctuations in net revenue, resulting in higher operating income in the first and fourth quarters relative to other quarters. We expect quarterly fluctuation in operating results to continue as a result of these seasonal patterns.

**Liquidity and Capital Resources**

*Liquidity*. We financed our operating activities and capital expenditures during the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016 primarily throughcash provided by operating activities. Our unrestricted cash and cash equivalents and investments were $269.8 million and $108.6 million at September 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively. Our restricted cash and cash equivalents at September 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016 were $75.6 million and $84.9 million, respectively. In December 2012, we entered into a new credit agreement, which increased our term loan to $100 million with a maturity date of December 2019. Additionally, this facility, as amended in January 2016, provides a revolving line of credit in the amount of $150 million through December 2017 to be utilized for working capital, capital expenditures and other general corporate purposes. Indebtedness under the credit facility is secured by our assets and is guaranteed by certain of our subsidiaries. No amounts were drawn on the revolver as of September 30, 2017.

Based on our current level of operations and anticipated growth, we believe that our cash flow from operations and other sources of liquidity, including cash and cash equivalents and our revolving line of credit, will provide adequate funds for ongoing operations, planned capital expenditures, and working capital requirements for at least the next 24 months.

***Share Repurchase Program***

Our Board of Directors has authorized the University to repurchase up to an aggregate of $175.0 million of our common stock, from time to time, depending on market conditions and other considerations. The current expiration date on the repurchase authorization by our Board of Directors is December 31, 2018. Repurchases occur at the University’s discretion.

Under our share purchase authorization, we may purchase shares in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions, pursuant to the applicable Securities and Exchange Commission rules. The amount and timing of future share repurchases, if any, will be made as market and business conditions warrant.

Since the inception of our share repurchase program, the University has purchased 3.5 million shares of common stock at an aggregate cost of $75.8 million. During the nine months ended September 30, 2017 no shares were repurchased by the University. At September 30, 2017, there remains $99.2 million available under our share repurchase authorization.

***Cash Flows***

*Operating Activities*. Net cash provided by operating activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 was $269.9 million as compared to$213.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. The increase in cash generated from operating activities between the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and the nine months ended September 30, 2017 is primarily due to increased net income and non-cash charges such as depreciation expense as well as changes in other working capital such as accounts payable, accrued liabilities and deferred revenue.

24

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

*Investing Activities*. Net cash used in investing activities was $112.1 million and $163.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and2016, respectively. Our cash used in investing activities was primarily related to the purchase of short-term investments and capital expenditures. Purchases of short-term investments, net of proceeds of these investments, was $27.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. Proceeds from investment, net of purchases of short term investments, was $33.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. Capital expenditures were $75.6 million and $157.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively. During the nine-month period for 2017, capital expenditures primarily consisted of the construction of an additional dormitory, other ground campus building projects and land acquisitions adjacent to our campus to support our growing traditional student enrollment, as well as purchases of computer equipment, other internal use software projects and furniture and equipment to support our increasing employee headcount. Included in off-site development for 2017 is $10.2 million we spent to finish the building and parking garage in close proximity to our ground traditional campus. Employees that work in two leased office buildings in the Phoenix area were relocated to this new building by the end of 2016. During the nine-month period for 2016, capital expenditures primarily consisted of ground campus building projects that started in late 2015 such as three more apartment style residence halls, a 170,000 square foot classroom building for our College of Science, Engineering and Technology, a student service center, and a fourth parking structure, as well as land purchases adjacent to or near our Phoenix campus, and purchases of computer equipment, other internal use software projects and furniture and equipment to support our increasing employee headcount. Included in off-site development during 2016 is $41.9 million related to the off-site office building and parking garage. In addition, during the first nine months of 2017 and 2016, we received a $0.7 million and $1.8 million, respectively, distribution related to our ownership interest in LoudCloud upon its sale to a third party.

*Financing Activities*. Net cash used in financing activities was $33.0 million and $3.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016,respectively. During the nine-month period for 2017, $25.0 million was used to repay the revolving line of credit, $9.7 million was used to purchase common shares withheld in lieu of income taxes resulting from restricted share awards and principal payments on notes payable and capital leases totaled $5.1 million, which amounts were partially offset by proceeds from the exercise of stock options of $6.8 million. During the nine-month period for 2016, $20.0 million was used to purchase common shares withheld in lieu of income taxes resulting from restricted share awards and principal payments on notes payable and capital leases totaled $5.5 million and debt issuance costs for the increase in our revolving line of credit totaled $0.2 million, which amounts were partially offset by proceeds of $12.0 million from net borrowings from the revolving line of credit and $10.0 million in proceeds from the exercise of stock options.

**Contractual Obligations**

The following table sets forth, as of September 30, 2017, the aggregate amounts of our significant contractual obligations and commitments with definitive payment terms due in each of the periods presented (in millions):

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | **Payments Due by Period** | | | | | | |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | **Total** | |  | **Less than** | | | **2-3 Years** | | |  | **4-5 Years** | | | **More than** | |  |  |
|  |  |  |  | **1 Year** (1) | | |  |  | **5 Years** | |  |
|  | Long term notes payable |  | $68.3 |  |  | $ | 1.7 |  | $ | 66.6 |  |  | $ | 0.0 |  | $ | 0.0 |  |  |
|  | Capital lease obligations | 0.4 | | |  |  | 0.1 | |  | 0.3 |  |  |  | 0.0 | |  | 0.0 | |  |
|  | Purchase obligations(2) | 25.6 | | |  |  | 11.3 | |  | 10.8 | |  |  | 3.0 | |  | 0.5 | |  |
|  | Operating lease obligations |  | 2.7 | |  |  | 0.4 | |  | 1.4 |  |  |  | 0.8 | |  | 0.1 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total contractual obligations |  | $97.0 | | $ | | 13.5 | | $ | 79.1 | | $ | | 3.8 | | $ | 0.6 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

1. Payments due in less than one year represent expected expenditures from October 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017.
2. The purchase obligation amounts include expected spending by period under contracts that were in effect at September 30, 2017.

**Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

We do not have any off-balance sheet arrangements that have had or are reasonably likely to have a material current or future effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures, or capital resources.

**Item 3.** **Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk**

*Impact of inflation.* We believe that inflation has not had a material impact on our results of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2017or 2016. There can be no assurance that future inflation will not have an adverse impact on our operating results and financial condition.

25

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

*Market risk*. On February 27, 2013, we entered into an interest rate corridor to manage our 30 Day LIBOR interest exposure from the variable rate debt,which debt matures in December 2019. The corridor instrument, which hedges variable interest rate risk starting March 1, 2013 through December 20, 2019 with a notional amount of $68.3 million as of September 30, 2017, permits us to hedge our interest rate risk at several thresholds. Under this arrangement, in addition to the credit spread we will pay variable interest rates based on the 30 Day LIBOR rates monthly until that index reaches 1.5%. If 30 Day LIBOR is equal to 1.5% through 3.0%, we will continue to pay 1.5%. If 30 Day LIBOR exceeds 3.0%, we will pay actual 30 Day LIBOR less 1.5%.

Except with respect to the foregoing, we have no derivative financial instruments or derivative commodity instruments. We invest cash in excess of current operating requirements in short-term certificates of deposit and money market instruments in multiple financial institutions.

*Interest rate risk*. We manage interest rate risk through the instruments noted above and by investing excess funds in cash equivalents, such asmunicipal mutual funds tied to various market indices and municipal bonds with a BBB rating or higher bearing variable interest rates, or individual bond coupon rates. Our future interest income may fall short of expectations due to changes in interest rates or we may suffer losses in principal if we are forced to sell securities that have declined in market value due to changes in interest rates. At September 30, 2017, a 10% increase or decrease in interest rates would not have a material impact on our future earnings, fair values, or cash flows. For information regarding our variable rate debt, see “Market risk” above.

**Item 4.** **Controls and Procedures**

***Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures***

We carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures, as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”). Based upon that evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are effective, as of September 30, 2017, in ensuring that material information relating to us required to be disclosed by us in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by an issuer in reports it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to management, including its principal executive officer or officers and principal financial officer or officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

***Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting.***

Based on an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer (who is our principal executive officer) and our Chief Financial Officer (who is our principal financial officer), there were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting identified in connection with the evaluation required by Rule 13a-15(d) and 15d-15(d) of the Exchange Act that occurred during the period covered by this report that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

**PART II – OTHER INFORMATION**

**Item 1.** **Legal Proceedings**

None.

**Item 1A.** **Risk Factors**

There have been no material changes to the risk factors disclosed in the “Risk Factors” section of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016.

**Item 2.** **Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds**

***Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities***

None.

26

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

***Purchases of Equity Securities by the Issuer and Affiliated Purchasers***

Our Board of Directors has authorized the University to repurchase up to an aggregate of $175.0 million of common stock, from time to time, depending on market conditions and other considerations. The current expiration date on the repurchase authorization is December 31, 2018. Repurchases occur at the University’s discretion. Repurchases may be made in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions, pursuant to the applicable Securities and Exchange Commission rules. The amount and timing of future share repurchases, if any, will be made as market and business conditions warrant. During the nine months ended September 30, 2017, we did not repurchase any shares of common stock. At September 30, 2017, there remains $99.2 million available under our share repurchase authorization.

The following table sets forth our share repurchases of common stock and our share repurchases in lieu of taxes, which are not included in the repurchase plan totals as they were approved in conjunction with the restricted share awards, during each period in the third quarter of fiscal 2017:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | **Total Number of** |  | **Maximum Dollar** | | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | **Average** | |  | **Shares Purchased as** |  | **Value of Shares** | | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  | **Total Number of** |  |  | **Part of Publicly** |  | **That May Yet Be** | | |  |
| **Period** | | |  |  |  |  | **Price Paid** | |  | **Announced** |  | **Purchased Under** | | |  |
|  |  |  | **Shares Purchased** |  | **Per Share** | |  | **Program** |  |  | **the Program** | |  |
|  | **Share** | **Repurchases** | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | July 1, 2017 – July 31, 2017 | | | | | — | $ | | — |  | — | $ | | 99,200,000 | |  |
|  | August 1, 2017 – August 31, 2017 | | | | | — | $ | | — |  | — | $ | | 99,200,000 | |  |
|  | September 1, 2017 – September 30, 2017 | | | | | — | $ | | — |  | — | $ | | 99,200,000 | |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Total** | |  |  |  | — | $ | | — |  | — | $ | | 99,200,000 | |  |
| **Tax Withholdings** | | | | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| July 1, 2017 – July 31, 2017 | | | | | — | $ | | — |  | — | $ | | — | |  |
|  | August 1, 2017 – August 31, 2017 | | | | | — | $ | | — |  | — | $ | | — | |  |
|  | September 1, 2017 – September 30, 2017 | | | | | — | $ | | — |  | — | $ | | — | |  |
| **Total** | | |  |  |  | — |  | $ | — |  | — |  | $ | — |  |  |
| **Item 3.** | | | **Defaults Upon Senior Securities** | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | None. | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Item 4.** | | | **Mine Safety Disclosures** | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | None. | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Item 5.** | | | **Other Information** | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | None. | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  | 27 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Item 6.** | **Exhibits** | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|  | (a) Exhibits | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Number** |  |  |  |  |  |  | **Description** | | | | | | | | | | |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 3.1 |  | [Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation.](http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1434588/000095015308001925/p75463a6exv3w1.htm) | | | | | | | |  | | | | | | | |
| 3.1.1 |  | [Certificate of Amendment of Amended and Restated Certificate of](http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1434588/000119312516566183/d117924ddef14a.htm#toc117924_54) | | | | | | | | | | | | |  | | |
|  |  | [Incorporation.](http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1434588/000119312516566183/d117924ddef14a.htm#toc117924_54) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | | |  |  |  |  | |  |  |
| 3.2 |  | [Third Amended and Restated Bylaws.](http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1434588/000119312514387149/d812440dex31.htm) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 4.1 |  | [Specimen of Stock Certificate.](http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1434588/000095015308001671/p75463a2exv4w1.htm) | | | | |  |  | | | | | | | | | |
| 31.1 |  | [Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Rules](#page30) | | | | | | | | |  | | | | | | |
|  |  | [13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the](#page30) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|  |  | [Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.](#page30) | | | | | | | | | | | | | |  | |
|  |  |  | |  |  |  | | | | | |  |  |  | | |  |
| 31.2 |  | [Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a)](#page31) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|  |  | [and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-](#page31) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |  |
|  |  | [Oxley Act of 2002.](#page31) | |  | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 32.1 |  | [Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C.](#page32) | | | | | | | | | | |  | | | | |
|  |  | [Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-](#page32) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|  |  | [Oxley Act of 2002. ††](#page32) | | |  | | | | | | | | |  | | | |
| 32.2 |  | [Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C.](#page33) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|  |  |  | | | | | | | | | |  | | | | | |
|  |  | [Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-](#page33) | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|  |  | [Oxley Act of 2002. ††](#page33) | | |  | | | | | | | | |  | | | |
| 101.INS |  | XBRL Instance Document | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 101.SCH |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 101.CAL |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 101.DEF |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 101.LAB |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 101.PRE |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

**Method of Filing**

Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Amendment No. 6 to the University’s Registration Statement on Form S-1 filed with the SEC on November 12, 2008.

Incorporated by reference to Appendix A to the University’s Proxy Statement for its 2016 Annual meeting of Stockholders, filed with the SEC on April 29, 2016.

Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the University’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on October 29, 2014.

Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Amendment No. 2 to the University’s Registration Statement on Form S-1 filed with the SEC on September 29, 2008.

Filed herewith.

Filed herewith.

Filed herewith.

Filed herewith.

Filed herewith.

Filed herewith.

Filed herewith.

Filed herewith.

Filed herewith.

Filed herewith.

* Indicates a management contract or any compensatory plan, contract or arrangement.
* This certification is being furnished solely to accompany this report pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, and is not being filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filings of the University, whether made before or after the date hereof, regardless of any general incorporation language in such filing.

28

****[**Table of Contents**](#page2)

**SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

**GRAND CANYON EDUCATION, INC.**

Date: November 1, 2017 By: /s/ Daniel E. Bachus



Daniel E. Bachus

Chief Financial Officer

(Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)

29

**Exhibit 31.1**

**CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULES 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a),**

**AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 0F THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002**

I, Brian E. Mueller, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ending September 30, 2017 of Grand Canyon Education, Inc.;
2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
4. The registrant’s other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
   1. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
   2. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
   3. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant’s disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
   4. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant’s most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant’s fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting; and
5. The registrant’s other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant’s auditors and the audit committee of the registrant’s board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
   1. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant’s ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
   2. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 1, 2017 /s/ Brian E. Mueller



Brian E. Mueller

Chief Executive Officer

(Principal Executive Officer)

**Exhibit 31.2**

**CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULES 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a),**

**AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 0F THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002**

I, Daniel E. Bachus, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ending September 30, 2017 of Grand Canyon Education, Inc.;
2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
4. The registrant’s other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
   1. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
   2. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
   3. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant’s disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
   4. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant’s most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant’s fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting; and
5. The registrant’s other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant’s auditors and the audit committee of the registrant’s board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
   1. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant’s ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
   2. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 1, 2017 /s/ Daniel E. Bachus



Daniel E. Bachus

Chief Financial Officer

(Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)

**Exhibit 32.1**

**CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350,**

**AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002**

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Grand Canyon Education, Inc. (the “University”) for the quarter ended September 30, 2017 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the “Report”), I, Brian E. Mueller, Chief Executive Officer, of the University, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the best of my knowledge:

1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o); and
2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the University.

Date: November 1, 2017

/s/ Brian E. Mueller



Brian E. Mueller

Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

**Exhibit 32.2**

**CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350,**

**AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002**

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10Q of Grand Canyon Education, Inc. (the “University”) for the quarter ended September 30, 2017 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the “Report”), I, Daniel E. Bachus, Chief Financial Officer, of the University, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the best of my knowledge:

1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o); and
2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the University.

Date: November 1, 2017

/s/ Daniel E. Bachus



Daniel E. Bachus

Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Principal

Accounting Officer)